
QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

27TH OCTOBER 2003 

SAP - an update Report

Introduction

At the meeting of the Quality and Performance Scrutiny Committee on 24th February 2003 members considered a range of issues raised by representatives of all directorates in relation to the operation and development of SAP.  An update report later in the year was requested to inform members of the progress made on those issues.

Issues from the meeting in February 2003 

The key issues identified at the meeting were:-

· Improving the format and accuracy of reports

· Implementing the facility to manage multiple employments

· Monitoring the organisational structure

· Recording absence

· Purchasing improvements 

· Training

· Clarifying roles and responsibilities

· Reviewing support for the SAP system

· Promotion of the Intranet site

· Involvement of directorates in future developments

Progress made and factors in the development of these issues are outlined below.

Format and accuracy of reports

There were a number of issues raised in relation to the accessibility and accuracy of financial and HR reports.

There should not be any significant SAP system issues with the accuracy of financial reports.  Examples provided at the meeting of certain budgets and profiles being incorrect are accountancy issues and all accountants have been briefed on the importance of maintaining accurate financial data in SAP.

There are ongoing issues with the accuracy of HR records in SAP, particularly:-

· Organisational structure

· Sickness absence

these issues will be addressed under the relevant headings.

In order to improve the format and accessibility of reports a new reporting tool, Crystal Reports is being developed in consultation with IT Net.  The aim is to develop simplified financial and HR reports for cost centre managers that could be sent by e-mail at the end of each month.  Training in use of Crystal Reports has been undertaken and development of its use with SAP live data is now taking place.  Testing on a pilot basis should take place early in 2004.

Implementing multiple employments

There are around 400 employees who have more than one job with the Council.  The majority of these are in Education and Leisure.  Implementation of this function will improve the costing of payroll and also reduce payroll administration.

Initial testing of the module has taken place and the secondary employment positions are now being set up.  

A detailed testing plan has been prepared and subject to successful testing it is planned to go-live with multiple employments for Salford Community Leisure in November 2003 and for other directorates early in 2004.

Maintaining the organisational structure

One issue that needs to be resolved to improve the accuracy of HR data in SAP is updating and maintaining the organisational structure in SAP.  Unless the organisational structure is accurately maintained on an ongoing basis reports will not include the correct employees and lead to the SAP data not being used and other records kept which accentuates the problem and duplicates administration.

Problems arise from e.g:-

· organisational changes not being reflected in SAP

· secondments not recorded

· maternity cover arrangements not actioned

There are many other scenarios that result in the organisational structure being inaccurate and discussions have taken place about proposed solutions.  It is proposed to set up a working group of practitioners to develop appropriate solutions to ensure that all changes are recorded without delay and that appropriate administrative procedures are in place.

Whilst a more fundamental solution is put in place work has been undertaken in most directorates to update structures so that they are far more accurate.

Recording absence

Currently sickness absence records in SAP are not accurately reported from SAP due to:-

· Organisational structure not up to date

· Certain instances of sickness not being notified and recorded

· Delays in updating sickness records in SAP

· Problems relating to the sickness records of certain part-time employees

In order to address these issues it is necessary to:-

· Improve the way in which absence records are maintained and ensure that all employees are included

· Establish work schedules in SAP for all part-time and shift workers

It is planned to capture sickness absence records electronically in future via a "Managers Portal" in the meantime administrative procedures are being reviewed to input sickness records on a directorate basis.  A working group has been established to review these processes.

A member of the SAP team has the responsibility of developing work schedules in consultation with directorates.  In view of the number of part-time employees this is a significant task.

Purchasing improvements

On the implementation of SAP a centralised purchasing function (for most goods and services) was established to deliver improved value for money from the Council's purchasing power.

Whilst these new processes have improved control over the purchasing function it is recognised that for certain goods and services the process can be overly bureaucratic and does not provide the best service to purchasers.

Over the last three months a small team has been in place to review purchasing processes and to develop a business case for the development of the purchasing function in Salford.

The technical development of an e-purchasing system has been progressed and the Council's largest supplier Lyreco (stationery and office equipment) has been consulted about establishing an electronic link.  Development is at an advanced stage and it should be possible to set up the facility with this supplier in the next three months.

If this process works successfully discussions with the Council's other major suppliers will follow with a view to developing similar facilities.

Purchasing cards (similar to credit cards) are also being looked at as an appropriate solution for certain purchase groups.  The cost and benefits of this solution are currently being assessed.

The aim of these purchasing initiatives is to reduce the level of administration involved in the process and to shorten delivery times.

Training

Further training courses have been delivered over recent months to improve access and use of the system.  The main training has been:-

	Type of Course
	Directorate
	No. of Delegates

	Budget Manager
	Education and Leisure
	
79

	Budget Manager
	NPHL
	
37

	Budget Manager
	Social Services
	
13

	Budget Manager
	Various
	
7

	Payroll
	Corporate Services
	
24

	HR reporting
	Various
	
34

	Training
	NPHL
	
3

	Recruitment
	Various
	
7

	Total Delegates
	
	
204


In addition several one-to-one training sessions have been provided on various aspects of the system.

Clarifying roles and responsibilities

As service level agreements for 2004/05 are prepared it is planned to include a section identifying the responsibilities of service providers and customers. These documents will be discussed with directorates prior to agreement.

Reviewing support for the SAP system

Support and development of the SAP system is provided by an in-house team of 11 staff.  The majority of this resource is engaged in providing support to existing users and processes with the balance of resource improving aspects of the current system and developing new facilities.

The team has been enhanced by secondments from the Financial Support Group and Accountancy to progress the development of purchasing procedures and enhance training.

The Council also has two support contracts with IBM and Pecaso which provide back-up technical support to the team when required.  This service has recently been re-tendered with a view to appointing a support provider appropriate to our current requirements and to support the team on future developments in order to bring about solutions in shorter timescales.  It is planned that the new support provider will be appointed in November 2003.

Promotion of the Intranet site

The e-merge intranet sites includes features such as:-

· How to get access to SAP

· Discussion Forum

· Hints and tips

· Training course material

In view of the concentration of the team on system improvements and training it has not been possible to promote the intranet site which was considered a lower priority.  As new facilities are made available these will be communicated to staff via newsletters and the intranet site.

Involvement of directorates in future developments

Since the Q and P meeting in February 2003 directorates have been consulted as follows:-

· A Payroll User Group has been set up and two meetings have been held – this should prove to be a useful forum for consulting on current HR issues and future developments.

· A senior level HR Development Group met in September 2003 to consider current HR issues – it was agreed that key issues to be progressed are:-

· Maintenance of the organisational structure

· Improving absence recording

· Implementing multiple employments

· The Purchasing and Creditors User Group has met and addressed a number of practical ordering and invoice payment issues.

· A survey of purchasers has been undertaken to ascertain views about current ordering and supply processes – the results are being taken into account in the purchasing business case.

· Consultation on potential future developments has been included in a number of budget manager training courses from which feedback has been very positive.

· Following a report to the Corporate Services Lead Member it has been agreed that an SAP Project Board should be re-established with customer representation to consider future development priorities and to monitor the project plan 

SAP Project Team Workload

In addition to addressing the issues earlier in this report the SAP Project Team have also been active in the following areas:-

· Payroll year-end and year start

All income tax and pension returns for Council employees were completed and issued by the due dates.  From April 2003 there were a number of payroll software changes relating to Statutory Sick Pay and Statutory Maternity Pay that have required significant testing.

· Salford Community Leisure was established as a separate organisation from October 2003 – this required re-configuration to SAP to accommodate a new company with its own financial records, a separate payroll was also created and 400 staff were transferred from the Council to SCL.  This piece of work has had a significant impact on the SAP team in the last three months.

· Employee and Manager Portals

Work has progressed in co-operation with the e-government team on the development of a prototype that would provide employees of the Council with the facility to update their own personal records of name, address, bank details, emergency contact etc. and could also be used for the submission of car allowance and expense claims.  This function would enable SAP records to be updated directly and reduce payroll/personnel administration.  This technology can also be used to collect staff absence details more efficiently and to significantly improve their accuracy.  Subject to further development work and consultation with directorates it should be possible to roll out the solution during 2004/05.  Response from staff to this type of facility is very positive.

Summary

Significant progress has been made since the meeting in February 2003 and all issues raised continue to be developed in line with the continuous improvement of the SAP solution.  Priority development areas over the next six months are:-

· Agreeing the arrangements with all directorates for maintaining the organisational structure

· Improving the accuracy of sickness absence records and the efficiency with which they are collected

· Implementing multiple employments

· Implementing a pilot e-purchasing solution 

· Implementing a pilot employee self-service system

· Setting up a contract with an appropriate SAP support provider

· Establishing the SAP Project Board and further developing consultation and communication of SAP developments.

Geoff Topping

Corporate Services

17 October 2003
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